

The New Hospital at Home Movement: Opportunity or Threat for Patient Care?

By Eileen Appelbaum and Rosemary Batt * January 2023



Center for Economic and Policy Research 1611 Connecticut Ave. NW Suite 400 Washington, DC 20009 Tel: 202-293-5380 Fax: 202-588-1356 https://cepr.net

Contents

Contents	2
Executive Summary	3
Key Findings	3
Policy Issues	4
Introduction	5
The Evolution of CMS-Certified Hospital at Home Programs	7
Home Health Agencies, Venture Capital, and Private Equity Enter the H@H Market Race	10
Medically Home: A Leading Investor-Backed H@H Platform	16
Debating the Future: Does H@H Save Costs and Improve Patient Care?	18
Lobbying Congress to Move Healthcare Home	24
Conclusion and Policy Implications	26
<u>Appendix</u>	29
References	30

Acknowledgments

We are grateful to Chris Jurgens and the Omidyar Network for generous funding of this study and to Dean Baker for helpful comments on an earlier draft. We are especially grateful to the healthcare workers, unions, and professionals who gave their time and shared their knowledge and experiences with us.

Executive Summary

The new Hospital at Home (H@H) movement is an effort to allow permanent government funding for the treatment of acutely ill patients at home when they would normally be cared for in a hospital. It builds on the program, created by the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) in response to the COVID-19 crisis, which waives certain Medicare patient care standards for in-home treatment.

Key Findings

- In December 2022, Congress approved the extension of the CMS waiver program through December 2024, despite the fact that public health crisis conditions have waned and that no data exist on the relative care quality and costs of in-patient hospital care versus H@H services.
- Under the current CMS program, Acute Hospital Care at Home (AHCaH), hospital physicians must approve patients for at-home care and hospitals must provide the array of lab, equipment, infusion and other services typically found in hospitals; but the program waives critical nursing care and safety standards, including 24/7 care by RNs. Rather hospitals must respond to in-home emergencies within a 30-minute window and may use paramedics rather than RNs for two daily in-person visits.
- H@H depends importantly on telemedicine and remote monitoring to replace in-person care.
- Despite the lower costs and requirements for H@H programs, CMS reimburses hospitals at the same rate that it does for inpatient care, including costly "facilities fees."
- The number of CMS-certified H@H programs is small but anticipated to grow considerably now that the CMS waiver program is in place through 2024 — an extension that H@H proponents are pushing to make permanent.

Policy Issues

- As an emergency program, CMS did not develop rules and procedures for H@H programs equal to those that currently cover acute-care hospitals. These include:
 - adequate standards, measurement tools, data collection, and monitoring and auditing processes to assess care quality and costs in H@H programs;
 - adequate rules for sharing the cost savings and adequate data reporting requirements to assess the real costs of H@H programs compared to hospital-based care.
- The lack of adequate CMS standards, data, and oversight systems for H@H programs
 provides incentives for financial interests to take advantage of taxpayer subsidies for private
 gain.
- Research is needed to assess the relative trade-offs of in-patient versus H@H care, including:
 - whether in-home care provided by paramedics, as allowed in the CMS H@H program, is equivalent to that provided by RNs, as is required in hospitals;
 - whether medical error rates in H@H programs are higher than in hospital-based settings,
 as some research currently finds;
 - whether telemedicine and remote diagnostics and monitoring can effectively substitute for in-person care;
 - o whether current rules governing legal liability for patient care errors are sufficient when a patient is located at home and the lines between hospital and at-home care are blurred.
- Policies and regulations for H@H programs are needed to address the findings of scientific research.

Introduction

Hospital at Home (H@H) is an old idea that garnered widespread enthusiasm and use when the COVID-19 pandemic overwhelmed the capacity of many hospitals to meet the surge in patient demand. It refers to the practice of treating acutely ill patients in their homes when they would normally be admitted to a hospital. In response to hospitals' approaching full capacity, the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) issued an emergency policy in 2020 that waived certain Medicare healthcare requirements and safety standards that normally apply to acute care hospitals, including the requirement that nursing services be provided on premises 24/7. CMS provided financial incentives for hospitals to adopt H@H programs by funding them at the same level as in-patient care — including equal payment of a full "facilities fee" — despite far lower costs for in-home care. Many hospitals adopted the program, and the waiver continued to be in effect as of December 2022, when it was extended until the end of 2024 under the 2022 Congressional omnibus government funding bill.

Congressional extension of the CMS program is one more step in making the waivers permanent — thereby allowing a substantial expansion of the treatment of seriously-ill patients in their homes — beyond the conditions of emergency public health crises. Hospitals, home health agencies, and financial actors are pouring money into H@H to secure first-mover advantage in a "hot market." Healthcare professionals, patient representatives, and healthcare unions are alarmed — arguing that the quality of care and patient safety at home cannot match that provided in hospitals.

Major proponents of H@H include the American Hospital Association (AHA) and some nonprofit and for-profit member hospitals, along with home health agencies often backed by venture capitalists (VC), hedge funds (HF), and private equity (PE) firms. They maintain that H@H can lower the costs of care while allowing patients to stay in the comfort of their homes, and they assume that advances in telemedicine and remote monitoring will provide adequate substitutes for the level of in-person care that hospitals provide. They cite research showing that patients prefer to stay in their homes whenever possible, that hospital providers want to free up beds for those who are most in need, and that payers want to reduce costs by covering services in the least acute setting possible (Pelizzari et al. 2022a). Not all patients with health conditions requiring

acute care prefer to be treated at home. One study found that 62 percent of patients declined to participate in Hospital at Home (Levine et al. 2022).

Critics argue that hospitals, home health agencies, and investors want to normalize Hospital at Home programs largely for financial gain; that new technologies are unproven and poor substitutes for in-person caregiving; and that H@H programs shift the burden of labor costs from hospitals to patients' families — while also using lower-skilled paramedics or emergency medical service (EMS) employees to replace RNs. The National Nurses United (NNU) union is leading a charge against this movement, arguing that it is part of a much broader effort to automate nursing and medical decision-making, with serious negative consequences for the quality of patient care, the costs borne by patients and their families, and the deprofessionalization of health care (NNU 2022).

In sum, does the new H@H movement represent an opportunity for higher quality, cost-effective care of patients in their homes or a threat to care quality and a shift in care provision to patients' families and lower-skilled workers? The verdict is still out because the practice is so new, and data to clarify the links to care quality and costs does not yet exist.

The public needs to take note of this obscure but important issue. The composition of the coalition that successfully lobbied Congress to extend the waiver should send a warning sign. The Advanced Care at Home Coalition is led by Medically Home (a leading H@H provider backed by venture capital, private equity, and hedge funds) and includes among the largest for-profit and non-profit hospitals in the country. Recall that a similar private capital-backed coalition, innocuously named Physicians for Fair Coverage, led a \$1.2 billion lobbying effort to defeat passage of legislation to ban surprise medical billing in 2019. While the No Surprises Act did pass and went into effect in January 2022, the legislation was considerably watered down due to PE-backed lobbying (Appelbaum and Batt 2020). Since then, legal challenges to the law have successfully watered it down even more (Liss 2022).

The Evolution of CMS-Certified Hospital at Home Programs

Experiments and research on providing acute care in the home date to the 1970s (Leff and Burton 1996), but the first US hospital-based model was developed in the mid-1990s by a researcher at Johns Hopkins medical school. Early examples included home visits by doctors, nurses, and other clinical staff at Johns Hopkins for patients who refused hospitalization or were at risk of adverse outcomes if they were hospitalized.

Current examples include Presbyterian Hospital in Albuquerque, New Mexico, and Mount Sinai Health System in New York City — programs that began years before the 2020 CMS waiver. Presbyterian began its carefully curated program in 2008 to serve select patients as part of its suite of at-home services that include home health, hospice, and primary care house calls. Its continued existence depends on its own insurance plans — with 90 percent of its patients covered by its Medicare Advantage (MA) plan and the remainder by its commercial insurance plan (Klein, Hostetter, and McCarthy 2016). Mount Sinai piloted a highly structured H@H program in 2014 through a grant funded by the CMS Innovation Center. After the CMS demonstration, Mount Sinai had to find alternative funding, and in 2017 established a joint venture with Contessa, formed in 2015 by a venture capital (VC) consortium, which provides operational support for H@H programs and negotiates with insurance plans for Medicare Advantage, other commercial, and managed Medicaid insurance contracts. Mount Sinai, thus, had the infrastructure in place to expand H@H services during the COVID-19 pandemic (AHA 2021; Reese 2021).

Other hospitals' efforts to establish the H@H model have been stymied by the lack of CMS reimbursement to providers for these services. The first step towards regulatory change in the wake of the pandemic was CMS' establishment in March 2020 of the Hospitals Without Walls program, which allowed hospitals to transfer patients to outside facilities such as rehabilitation hospitals, ambulatory surgery centers, hotels, and dormitories (Landi 2021a) and to use telehealth to deliver services to patients' homes (Jacobs and Eggbeer 2021).

The current CMS program, Acute Hospital Care at Home (AHCaH), launched in November 2020; and only CMS-certified hospitals can participate. Patients eligible for the program are limited to those seen in emergency departments (EDs) or those already admitted to inpatient wards. Hospitals must provide the array of services typically found in hospitals (such as pharmacy, diagnostics, infusion, respiratory care, food services, transport, medical equipment, therapy and rehabilitation, and care coordination). However, the at-home program waives critical nursing care and patient safety standards, including the requirement for around-the-clock nursing services. Instead, it requires hospitals to provide an on-demand remote audio connection to the home and a response team capability to treat in-home emergencies within a thirty-minute window. It also requires at least one daily remote check-in by a physician or advanced practice provider; at least two daily in-person visits by a paramedic, EMS, or an RN; and two sets of patient vitals taken each day (Clarke et al. 2021). (See the Appendix for a complete list).

The CMS waiver program is financially attractive to hospitals and other healthcare providers because reimbursements for the AHCaH are the same (at "parity") as those provided for inpatient facilities, including the facilities fee designed to cover hospital maintenance costs. While hospitals must provide some equipment to patients in their homes, those costs are far below those of brick-and-mortar facilities — allowing hospitals to potentially pocket the difference. CMS believed that it needed to provide "parity" funding for in-home and hospital-based care to help hospitals quickly set up in-home acute care programs during the coronavirus health emergency. Funding is primarily covered by Medicare because those age 65 and over have a higher relative rate of hospitalization. Commercial insurance covers those under age 65, and Medicaid, a smaller population of low-income people.

Hospital participation in the CMS program grew considerably. By October 2021, a year after CMS launched its waiver program, 186 hospitals across 33 states had implemented it, and a total of 1,878 patients had been treated. By early 2022, 210 hospitals in 91 health systems nationwide had been certified to provide in-home hospital care (Pifer 2022). By November 2022, 256 hospitals and 114 health systems were participating in Hospital at Home programs (Kacik and Devereaux 2022).

Many more hospitals were certified but did not implement programs due to several obstacles. And the number of new hospital waivers slowed substantially after an initial surge of interest;

only a small minority of eligible hospitals were certified by the end of 2022 (Donlan 2022b). Several obstacles to setting up effective H@H programs exist. These include high upfront costs, the ability to generate sufficient patient volume for cost-effectiveness, overcoming healthcare professionals' and patients' concerns over care quality and safety, securing an adequate supply of skilled professionals (especially during the COVID-19 and post-COVID public health crisis), and ensuring reliable telehealth and remote monitoring technologies (Gamble 2022; Pelizzari et al. 2022a; Reese 2021).

Uncertainty about the program's future funding also made many hospitals unwilling to make initial program investments (Clarke et al. 2021; Donlan 2022b; Gamble 2022). Given the twoyear CMS waiver extension passed in December 2022, more hospitals are now likely to participate.

Home Health Agencies, Venture Capital, and Private Equity Enter the H@H Market Race

Providers other than hospitals would like a piece of the action. Home health agencies, increasingly backed by private equity owners and in partnership with venture capital health IT start-ups, claim they already have the infrastructure to partner with a hospital to provide care for acutely ill patients in their homes. And they say they can do it more cheaply. These agencies are clamoring to gain access to CMS funding for H@H services to add to their suite of home health, palliative care, and hospice offerings — a possibility that may strike fear in the hearts of patients. Currently, home health agencies can receive funding for H@H only if they contract to deliver those services with hospitals that are certified by CMS.

Consultants to home health companies have argued their case from the payer side. In an article in Health Affairs, a group of such consultants argued that providing care for acutely ill patients via a home health agency costs \$10,500 per episode compared to \$17,500 for hospital-based acute care at home — given current CMS reimbursement rates (Pelizzari et al. 2022a). In an interview with Home Healthcare News, one of the authors said: "The payment rates for home health services are lower, and even when you layer on the additional services that would be needed for a home health agency to coordinate a home hospitalization — things like meals, a hospital bed, or other equipment — you still don't reach the larger cost of an acute inpatient DRG payment (CMS payment for hospital care based on patient's diagnosis). The cost differential we found between the top-down (hospital-based) and bottom-up (home health agency-based) approaches is driven by core differences in the way payment rates are set for home health versus inpatient services" (Famakinwa 2022a).

Other consultants have raised serious doubts about providing care to acutely ill patients through home health agencies. Kacik (2022) quotes the Vice President at Advis, a consulting company, remarking "Staffing is the No. 1 issue right now, and you can't just hire a home health agency to provide acute-level inpatient care without any additional training." The managing director at FTI Consulting also sees staffing issues as a barrier to the entry of home health agencies into care of acutely ill patients. She points out that, "The startup expenses are often more than anticipated.

The programs I have seen set up are so costly from the standpoint of staffing, equipment and the sheer burden of receiving calls from patients 24/7" (Kacik 2022).

The goal of home health agencies, private equity, and venture capital owners is to create a business model that provides a diversified array of patient services in the home — supported by health IT platforms that they also seek to own and develop. In this model, patients would become long-term "clients" and provide a secure revenue stream as they move from one set of needs to others. The newest twist is the emergency room at home. Some providers that offer acute care at home have begun to offer home-based emergency rooms at home. Using telehealth technologies, they triage patients before they leave their homes for the hospital and decide whether the patient needs to be seen by an ER doctor or can simply be treated at home (Agwunobi 2022; Famakinwa 2023). This bypasses one of the key safeguards in the CMS acute care at-home program. But H@H programs that are not directly funded by Medicare are not required to have patients seen in a hospital emergency room to determine their suitability for Hospital at Home.

The Hospital at Home model is at a very early stage, with only a few leading agencies and PE firms providing examples, as described below. The home health model lowers costs for agency providers by replacing RNs with EMSs with lower skill and wage levels and by relying heavily on health IT platforms to replace human monitoring with automated monitoring of patients. Some also worry that H@H programs are more vulnerable to fraudulent upcoding, diagnosing patients at inappropriately high severity levels, or other fraudulent billing practices due to incentives built into the reimbursement system or lack of adequate monitoring and enforcement mechanisms (NNU 2022).

Medicare Advantage (MA) plans are a targeted source of funding, especially by PE-owned agencies, because they can be used "flexibly" to cover a range of different services. MA plans are offered by commercial insurance companies under contract with CMS and are attractive to seniors because they include some additional or supplemental coverage that Medicare itself does not provide. Forty-eight percent of Medicare-eligible seniors now subscribe to these plans, up from 19 percent in 2007 (Freed et al. 2022). Inbound Health, the Hospital at Home model developed by Minneapolis-based Allina Health, focuses on the Medicare Advantage base of patients. Launched locally in 2020, it has received financing from VC firm Flare Capital Partners

to expand into three or four large markets in 2023 (Filbin 2022a). But this is still an exception. Despite their appeal to providers of these services, it will likely be some time before these plans cover H@H. Critics of Medicare Advantage plans argue that they are a hidden route to privatizing Medicare and that they create an incentive structure for payers to seek ways to cut costs to increase profits — potentially at the risk of undermining the quality of care. MA also costs the government more per patient than traditional Medicare (Biniek, Cubanski, Neuman 2021).

The confluence of these developments have led PE firms to buy out home health agencies and to partner with VC firms to acquire health IT companies and the manufacturers of devices for use in patients' homes. Equipment manufacturers and distributors expect demand for remote monitoring devices, especially those used for diagnostics, to continue to escalate. "Equipment designed for in-office use tends to be much more robust, whereas equipment for the home, especially around diagnostics, is designed around cost, convenience and simplicity," according to a spokesperson for medical equipment supplier Henry Schein Medical (Kacik 2022). Health IT, as well as the design and manufacture of equipment for remote monitoring of patients, have been very active areas for VC and PE focus, especially as the benefits of these new forms of health care became clear during the pandemic. These VC/PE-owned companies have thrown their weight behind the campaign to extend the CMS waiver program with its equal payments for care of patients requiring hospital-level services whether provided inpatient or in-home. The home health agencies and PE/VC owners would capture the reimbursements for facility maintenance as they are not passed on to patients' families who cover their own housing maintenance costs.

For example, AccentCare, owned by the private equity firm Advent International, has been engaged in exploring new technologies and ways of delivering home care since its acquisition of Seasons Hospice and Palliative Care, and is now expanding its Hospital at Home business. Prior to its PE takeover and before there was a CMS waiver program, AccentCare provided Hospital at Home services in conjunction with the University of California San Diego (UCSD). The joint venture of AccentCare and UCSD used a home health platform for treatment of patients from low to high acuity in their H@H program. Hospital at Home has several advantages, according to the Chief Medical Officer (CMO) of AccentCare. Cost is one of them, as it is less costly to treat patients at home than in a hospital. The other big advantage she reports is, "...that you can actually refer patients from a clinic. They don't even need to go to the emergency room." A

challenge for Hospital at Home is how to manage acute unscheduled health needs. AccentCare relies on venture capital (VC) owned Dispatch Health to address this need (Parker 2022).

PitchBook, a research data and consulting firm, describes Dispatch Health as a "provider of ondemand mobile and virtual health care services intended to offer definitive and quality care. The company's services include mobile cars staffed with acute care clinicians, equipped with a CLIA-certified lab, medical equipment, medications, IVs, and wifi connectivity, enabling patients to opt for high-quality and low-cost care for a broad spectrum of diseases in their home or workplace." A major round of funding led by Tiger Global Management (an investment fund with VC, PE, and HF divisions) raised \$200 million to expand the company's business to a hundred markets and make its services widely available. Humana, Oak HC/FT, Questa Capital, Alta Partners, and Echo Health Ventures also participated in the funding round (PitchBook Dispatch Health 2022).

The most recent entrant into the delivery of Hospital at Home is MedArrive, founded in December 2020 with \$4.5 million in debt and equity, led by VC funds Kleiner Perkins and Define Ventures. In its latest funding round in January 2022, the company raised \$32.8 million in venture funding from insurance company SCAN Health Plan, Leaps by Bayer, and VC fund Section 32. PitchBook describes MedArrive as a care management platform intended to seamlessly extend care services at home. The company says it wants to bridge the virtual care gap by connecting physician–led telemedicine with hands–on care from emergency medical service (EMS) employees, enabling healthcare providers to extend their services into the home, scale access to health care, and meaningfully reduce costs (PitchBook MedArrive 2022). The use of EMS workers likely reduces costs and increases profits, but the effects on care quality and patient safety are worrisome given the longstanding CMS requirement for certified RN staffing in hospitals.

In December 2022, MedArrive and Superior HealthPlan, a Texas insurance company that has capitated plans that serve 40,000 "dual eligibles" — poor elderly patients eligible for both Medicare and Medicaid — announced a partnership. In the words of the company's CEO, MedArrive will be going into some of the poorest and most vulnerable Texas communities. In cases where higher acuity care is needed, virtual care can be provided by "field providers" — EMS employees that connect patients with physician-led telemedicine services. Superior HealthPlan

expects the partnership to reduce emergency room visits by elderly patients with complex health problems. MedArrive hopes that this will be the first phase of a program that will extend to the millions of Medicaid members Superior HealthPlan has in the state (Filbin 2022b).

In some cases, hospitals and PE-owned home health agencies are pairing up to provide H@H services. For example, since the waiver program was implemented in November 2020, Advent International-owned AccentCare has worked with Baylor Scott and White Health (which includes Baylor University Hospital in Dallas), to develop a Hospital at Home program. And in the summer of 2022, AccentCare was working with Medically Home and Kaiser Permanente Georgia to use the waiver program to develop a H@H program. Medically Home is a recent venture capital and private equity-backed startup. AccentCare's CMO reports having "...actually learned an enormous amount about the different ways that you can actually supply this program." She also reports that there are pros and cons of doing Hospital at Home as a home health service versus partnering with a certified hospital as a waiver program. The challenge, according to the AccentCare CMO, is sustainability — having enough patients on a consistent basis to be financially secure. "I think an ideal model would be to have a home-based provider provide the Hospital at Home and have multiple hospitals [in a geographic area] referring into that" (Parker 2022).

Amedisys is a publicly-traded full-service home health agency that in 2021 acquired Contessa Health, founded in 2015 and already one of the largest H@H players in the country. Prior to its acquisition by Amedisys, Contessa was owned by a consortium of VC funds including Blue Venture Fund, Cigna Ventures, Health Velocity Capital, Highmark Health Ventures, and Martin Ventures. Contessa provides skilled nursing facility (SNF) at-home services as well as H@H in partnership with major nonprofit and for-profit hospital systems, including Ascension, CommonSpirit, Mount Sinai Health System, and Highmark Health. At the time of acquisition, the company had plans to expand to over 100 hospitals in 28 states (Landi 2021b). Amedisys now offers high-acuity at-home services in addition to home health, hospice, and personal care.

The vice president of M&A at Amedisys reports that private equity firms sense an opportunity here and have stepped up their activity in acquiring home health agencies. They have begun to expand the offerings of the home health agencies they own beyond more traditional home health services to care for more seriously ill patients. The competition from PE-owned

companies, some owned by PE firms that have not previously been active in healthcare, is welcome according to Amedisys because they drive up the enterprise value of all home health providers, including his agency (Famakinwa 2022a).

Medically Home: A Leading Investor-Backed H@H Platform

Medically Home was founded in 2016 and describes itself as launching "...the movement for decentralized care based on a need for a comprehensive care delivery system for patients with serious or complex illnesses" (Medically Home 2022a). It grew exponentially in just six years through a series of investments from venture capital, hedge funds, and private equity-backed companies as well as the VC subsidiaries of major non-profit hospitals.

Medically Home's health care management IT platform connects patients with caregivers and supports the remote monitoring of patients with high acuity illnesses by "...delivering patient-centered care through a virtual hospital model and enabling patients and their families to access a medical command center that provides centralized, on-demand acute medical care management from the comfort of their homes" (PitchBook Medically Home Profile 2022). Through its command center, doctors and nurses use technology to virtually assess patients that are being treated at home. They then work with community-based clinicians, frontline health workers, and technicians to dispatch required medications and services to the patient's home.

The company reports that it can deliver this turnkey model to a wide variety of providers treating patients with health conditions ranging from low to high acuity. Medically Home provides the clinical intellectual property, technology platform, and coordination of acute rapid response services. In sum, the company is a vendor that markets its model for providing acute care services at home to hospitals.

Medically Home's investors include a number of independent VC firms as well as the VC subsidiaries of major healthcare corporations — Cardinal Health, Mayo Clinic, and Kaiser Permanente — each of which has invested over \$100 million in the new venture. Cardinal Health is a major logistics firm and distributor of pharmaceuticals and medical and laboratory products. Nonprofit providers include Mayo Clinic, a national nonprofit leader in serious or complex medical care and Kaiser Permanente, a leading nonprofit healthcare and health insurance plan (Medically Home 2020, 2021a, 2022b, 2022c). Baxter International (backed by VC and HF Third

Point funds) as well as Global Medical Response (GMR), owned by PE firms KKR and Ardian, became major investors in January 2022, with each investing \$110 million (PitchBook Medically Home Profile 2022).

Medically Home's investors are also suppliers and clients in its ecosystem. Cardinal Health has launched a new home supply chain network, Velocare, which will help Medically Home address the logistics of getting products and equipment into patients' homes round the clock on short notice — a key challenge when caring for high-risk, acutely ill people. Medically Home expects its partnership with Velocare to enable it to expand its H@H program (Famakinwa 2022b).

Its clients include Kaiser Permanente and Mayo Clinic, which are also investors, as well as Cleveland Clinic, Tufts Medical Center, Atrius Health, and South Shore Hospital. Kaiser Permanente took steps in 2021–22 to consolidate all its home health offerings into Care at Home at Kaiser Permanente. Care at Home services include home healthcare, palliative care, hospice care, Hospital at Home, and a number of other services useful in Hospital at Home. These other services include "lab at home", a virtual nursing center, and durable medical equipment. In the view of Angel Vargas, who leads Care at Home, "...the hospital can no longer be the future of the healthcare system." That role is moving to the home (Famakinwa 2022c). Medically Home reported that by 2022, it had treated more than 7,000 patients using the company's platform and ecosystem (Muoio 2022).

One of the organizations in Medically Home's ecosystem is not like the others. Every other organization is a major healthcare provider except KKR-owned Global Medical Response (GMR). Why is a company known primarily for its air ambulance services providing financial support to Medically Home, and what is its role in the H@H provider network? Recent legislation that bans surprise medical bills provides an answer: The ban applies to air ambulance operators as well as health care providers. As a result, a key element of GMR's business model — charging excessive out-of-network bills — is no longer relevant. PE-owned air ambulances were charging \$48,000 per ride according to a Brookings Institute study (Adler, Hannick, and Lee 2020). But this source of profit is no longer available. The CMS waiver opens up a new opportunity for GMR. With the well-known shortage of home health workers hampering the expansion of H@H services, GMR is aiming to deploy its workforce of 30,000 EMS employees into this arena (Donlan 2022a).

Debating the Future: Does H@H Save Costs and Improve Patient Care?

Whether Hospital at Home services should continue to be compensated in the post-COVID environment — and compensated at parity with inpatient care — is the key issue in the current debates over the program's future. To what extent do the benefits to patients outweigh the costs to them and to taxpayers?

Current advocates of H@H would like the payment of facility fees to become permanent. Critics point out that payment of the facility fee for near non-existent facility expenses in H@H programs means that hospitals can pocket the cost savings rather than lowering the costs to patients and insurers. The evidence on cost savings is mixed at best, and there is a risk that they are overstated (Taylor and Golding 2021; Goosens, Vemer and Rutten-van Mölken 202). Critics are also skeptical that H@H programs result in cost savings for Medicare and Medicaid because in-home providers charge the same facility fees as hospitals (Kacik and Devereaux 2022; NNU 2022).

The idea that H@H can achieve substantial cost savings relies primarily on whether a hospital has the resource base to develop a program in the first place and, in turn, whether it can achieve sufficient patient volumes to sustain it. Leaders of the H@H program at Mount Sinai emphasized the large upfront costs and lead time needed to develop the infrastructure, the electronic health record (EHR) system, the healthcare staffing protocols, and the expertise to deliver care. Michael Dalton, vice president of a similar program in Cleveland, the MetroHealth System, emphasized the challenges: "I would liken this to a marathon that you are running at almost a 400 - to 800 - meter clip," and because it requires an entirely new set of policies, "That is something you should not underestimate" (Reese 2021).

The question of sufficient patient volumes to sustain a program was the subject of research by Pelizzari and colleagues (2022a). They found that only about 5 percent of Medicare discharges from hospital care would be eligible for Hospital at Home — only about 15 discharges per week for a 1,000-bed hospital. Smaller hospitals have far lower patient discharge rates to make a H@H

program cost-effective. Rural hospitals lack the necessary broadband access and require healthcare professionals to drive long distances to reach patients' homes (Pifer 2022). This suggests that only large, metropolitan hospital systems will be able to take advantage of H@H programs, even though small community or rural hospitals may be most in need of these savings. To date, the leading H@H programs have been developed by large and highly resourced forprofit systems or non-profit medical centers. Moreover, Hospital at Home programs may have sufficient volume during a public health crisis, but otherwise, many hospitals currently have unfilled beds and so view H@H programs as increasing costs while decreasing revenues.

One way to increase patient volumes is a proposal favored by H@H providers and advocates to waive the current requirement that an ER physician must clear patients for admission to athome services. If CMS were to allow home health agencies to use doctors on their own payroll to determine admissions, it would create incentives to admit patients for H@H services who are not acutely ill—to inflate patient volumes and provider profit margins. Moreover, selecting the 'right patients' for treatment at home—not too sick but sick enough—is a non-trivial task that has received considerable research attention (Leff and Burton 1996), but for which no reliable standards or diagnostics have yet been set. This lack of clear standards would make it even more difficult to untangle whether or not providers are admitting appropriate patients or inflating their margins—whether intentionally or not. Given the evidence that upcoding occurs on average more frequently in Medicare Advantage than in traditional Medicare (Biniek, Cubanski, Neuman 2021), the lack of standards for H@H patient selection may exacerbate this problem

Recent studies of cost savings from H@H programs range from 20 percent (Reese 2021) to 40 percent (Brigham and Women's Hospital in Boston, Levine et al. 2020). But these findings are not generalizable as they are based entirely on single case studies of highly structured programs involving small samples of very carefully selected patients. For example, the study of Brigham and Women's program examined 91 adults who were admitted to the hospital's ED and randomly assigned to the hospital vs home for treatment.

More generally, how cost savings should be or will be shared has been a subject of discussion among care providers. The practitioner magazine, Modern Healthcare, reports that half the health system executives they interviewed said, "… they weren't sure if they would charge insurers facility fees" (Kacik 2022). On the one hand, hospitals need to be reimbursed for the

upfront costs of building out the infrastructure to care for acutely ill patients in their homes. On the other hand, critics argue that it is egregious for hospitals to tack on a facility fee of roughly \$1,000 on every patient bill for H@H services.

While providing more acute care in patients' homes has the potential to lower healthcare costs and may help patients recover more quickly, the cost-benefit analysis appears to hinge on billing and reimbursement strategies. As the lead physician for Mayo Clinic's Advanced Care at Home notes, "There is a cost to bring the technology to a patient's home, set up transportation and the right staffing model, but there is also huge cost savings due to the fact there is no billion-dollar hospital, laundry, electricity, cleaning costs and other overhead (Kacik 2022)." Whether lower costs will lead to lower prices for patients and payers — Medicare, Medicaid, and private insurers — is an open question.

Some physicians believe they have a moral obligation to share the cost savings with patients and payers. Dr. Nathan Starr, the Director of Home Services for Intermountain Homecare notes, "We fundamentally believe in not just preventing readmissions to reduce costs, but investing in a cheaper model of care to produce cost savings that should be shared by more than the health system." Others believe that cost savings will be driven by fewer readmissions and better outcomes so that billing payers will not necessarily change (Kacik 2022).

Beyond the issue of shared savings is the larger question of whether the quality of care in H@H programs is equal to that of inpatient settings. Many doctors have been reluctant to discharge acutely ill patients to be cared for in their homes because they are especially worried about the quality of clinical care provided there (Pifer 2022; Kacik and Devereaux 2022). An early meta-analysis of Hospital at Home programs found positive patient satisfaction and lower mortality and readmission rates (as well as cost savings), but again, the studies were based on small samples of patients in carefully curated programs (Caplan et al 2012). More recent studies have found higher patient satisfaction as well as lower lengths of stay, readmission rates, and visits to the ED. But they are also based on single cases of well-developed and resourced programs by industry leaders, such as Presbyterian in Albuquerque (Klein, Hostetter, and McCarthy 2016) and Mount Sinai in NYC (Federman et al. 2018). These programs have a decade of experience using tightly structured programs with carefully selected patients and physician and nursing oversight.

These studies pre-date the CMS program and did not examine the costs of the bundled programs.

More general evidence on clinical outcomes and the cost of the Acute Care at Home program to Medicare and Medicaid is still lacking. An early study of 1,878 patients covered by the CMS Hospital at Home program in its first year found that 7.14 percent were sent to the hospital for in-patient care, and there were eight unexpected mortalities (0.43 percent). For this carefully selected group of patients and a closely monitored set of ACHaH programs, the numbers do not seem alarming. However, the sample is too small to draw clinical comparisons (Clarke et al. 2021). CMS lacks meaningful cost and care quality data for its waiver and Hospital at Home program.

Quality experts and nursing organizations cite a lack of data as the reason they are unwilling to declare Hospital at Home a safe alternative to in-hospital care. The Emergency Care Research Institute (ECRI), an independent nonprofit that tracks healthcare safety and quality, cites a lack of peer-reviewed research on Hospital at Home health outcomes for its reluctance to take an official stance on these programs. And limited outcome data have led private insurers generally to be hesitant to reimburse Hospital at Home care (Kacik and Devereaux 2022; Perna 2022). Moreover, advocates rarely mention that clinical outcomes for patients cared for in their homes were not better than for those admitted to the hospital (also no worse as they did not differ), or that pain control was worse for patients receiving care at home.

A recent study of home infusion therapy points up some of the risks. Home infusion is currently available for administering cancer drugs and antibiotics intravenously, and is one of the services that H@H includes. There is always a risk of central line bloodstream infections associated with infusion therapies, infections that can cause death. In the hospital, patients are monitored by highly skilled nurses with formal training in infection prevention and surveillance. But interviews with nurses providing surveillance of infusion therapies at home found that many reported no formal training (Oladapo-Shittu, Hannum, et al. 2023). The study involved a small number of interviews, but it highlighted safety risks of performing this therapy in the home.

A number of factors suggest that H@H may not deliver care quality comparable to that of hospitals. First, in case an emergency situation develops suddenly, RNs are immediately available to respond in a hospital, whereas the CMS H@H program only requires emergency response

within thirty minutes, after which a patient may need to be transported to a hospital, which leads to a further delay in receiving emergency care. CMS also only requires an initial physician exam, with two daily on-site follow-ups performed by a paramedic, EMS, or RN. And while the CMS program requires many services provided in hospitals (such as lab, radiology, and respiratory services), these are not immediately available in homes, leading to delay times in services that may put patients at risk.

More generally, the interdisciplinary and holistic care provided collectively by hospital-based professional teams is not available for patients at home. And the H@H model contradicts substantial research over three decades documenting that higher RN staffing levels lead to lower patient problems (bed sores, infections, and falls) as well as lower readmission levels and mortality rates. (Cox et al. 2015; Dzikowicz et al. 2020; Griffiths et al. 2018; Needleman 2017; Shang et al. 2019; and Shekelle 2013). Home-based patients also face higher medication errors, compared to those in hospitals, especially infusion errors, which lead to higher ED or hospital readmissions (Baker et al. 2022; Mann et al. 2018).

The effectiveness of telemedicine and remote monitoring as substitutes for in-person care is also an unproven concept. While research shows that the COVID-19 crisis has led patients to become more accepting of telehealth as a substitute for in-person meetings, technology may not be able to replace a person with the training and skills to treat patients requiring acute care. Moreover, after nearly two decades of failures at implementing effective integrated electronic medical records systems, it is not self-evident that hospitals and health IT companies will do better with telemedicine for Hospital at Home.

In sum, research clearly shows that the quality of care depends importantly on the level of skilled healthcare professionals who provide it. Meeting staffing needs, however, is perhaps the most critical need for healthcare providers post-pandemic. While the CMS requirements state that onsite visits may be performed by RNs or paramedics, the difficulty recruiting RNs may lead to a norm in which RNs continue to be employed in hospitals (a CMS requirement), but are replaced by paramedics or EMS employees in at-home programs because they allow this substitution. Moreover, the CMS reimbursement formula that pays H@H services at the hospital inpatient rate may create perverse incentives for hospitals to skimp on labor costs in their H@H programs by utilizing lower-paid labor, such as paramedics or EMS employees rather than RNs.

Alternatively, lack of staffing may mean that patients and families absorb the labor costs of care. Moreover, while emotionally committed to providing necessary care, family members may lack the skills needed to adequately provide it. Hospitals in effect may outsource labor costs to patients' families, all in the name of providing the comforts of home to patients. The result may be higher profits and lower costs for hospitals while patients receive lower quality care at home.

Another unexplored issue is who should bear the legal responsibility for medical errors or liabilities if patients become more seriously ill or suffer injuries or fatalities at home? Will hospitals assume responsibility or will patients' families feel they are to blame? Once patients are treated in the context of their homes, the responsibility for medical liabilities becomes exceptionally blurred (Simon 2022).

The rush to embrace Hospital at Home has broader implications for the US Healthcare System, a point emphasized in a 2022 report by National Nurses United (NNU), the largest union of RNs in the US and a strong critic of H@H programs. The report explains how H@H is part of a much broader movement to automate "...nursing and medical decision making, reducing people to a list of symptoms which are then interpreted by technology that is racially and ethnically biased and often excludes relevant details about an individual patient. The hospital industry uses this automated approach to justify reducing the number of licensed healthcare professionals providing patient care and then profits from the reduced labor costs" (NNU 2022). The COVID-19 health crisis has allowed the industry to accelerate the normalization of automated care in the name of overcrowded hospitals and patients' desire to be served at home. The NNU report also notes the program was approved under the Trump administration outside of normal rulemaking and without careful public evaluation or evidence to justify waiving federal law.

Lobbying Congress to Move Healthcare Home

Two coalitions of for-profit, non-profit, and investor-backed providers have formed since the pandemic began to lobby Congress to loosen regulatory restrictions on home health care, including Hospital at Home. Both coalitions would like Congress to preserve "regulatory flexibilities" in CMS' Hospital at Home program — code for waiving some requirements to qualify to care for acutely ill patients and allowing parity in payments for care in the hospital and in the home. These provider coalitions are pushing to extend the waiver program permanently.

Medically Home, Kaiser Permanente, and Mayo Clinic launched the Advanced Care at Home Coalition (ACH Coalition) to push Congress to make the CMS waiver program permanent. It advocates extending the "...flexibilities for advanced care services at home beyond the duration of the COVID-19 Public Health Emergency." While it agrees that regulators should establish guardrails, it wants them to allow providers and their vendors, including notably Medically Home, to develop their own models (Medically Home 2021b; Jercich 2021). In the longer run, the coalition sees the key to moving forward as having the CMS Innovation Center enable testing and approval to establish a variety of models for caring for acutely ill patients at home. As of December 2022, it counted 15 member organizations, primarily medical centers and major hospital systems. Included are Adventist Health, ChristianaCare, Geisinger Health, Integris, Johns Hopkins Medicine, Michigan Medicine at the University of Michigan, Novant Health, ProMedica, Sharp Rees-Stealy Medical Group, UNC Health, and UnityPoint Health (ACH Coalition 2022).

In the meantime, Amazon teamed up with two national non-profit healthcare systems, Intermountain Health and Ascension, to form "Moving Health Home" (MHH) which bills itself as "an alliance to advance home-based care policy." As of December 2022, MHH included 22 hospital and home care agency members, with a preponderance of the latter. Its goals are to reduce CMS regulations so that more clinical care, from primary care to hospital-level treatment, can be delivered at home. It advocates for "permanent flexibility to transfer or treat patients in home-based settings" and "increasing access to home-based care services through pushing the boundaries of the definition of clinical site." MHH also sees greater access to funding through

Medicare Advantage programs and "the creation of a post-acute care benefit that would serve as a home-based alternative for skilled nursing facility care" (Moving Health Home 2022).

To date, Congress has been reluctant to extend the waiver permanently because of the lack of scientifically generated cost and efficacy data and the small sample sizes of patients in the CMS-monitored program noted above.

Conclusion and Policy Implications

Just as the practice of charging out-of-network surprise medical bills caught the public and lawmakers by surprise, the new Hospital at Home movement appears to be on the same trajectory. In the urgency to deal with overcrowded hospitals during the COVID-19 emergency, CMS made a temporary change to its funding rules and patient care standards. But the ongoing efforts to make H@H the new norm for acutely-ill patients raises a number of serious concerns, including care quality, patient safety, de-professionalization of the workforce, costs versus benefits, cost-sharing, and the need for an effective bureaucratic infrastructure to oversee H@H programs and enforce quality standards.

Beyond a handful of carefully curated case examples, no systematic evidence exists that H@H services to the acutely ill yield better patient care or lower costs compared to the current hospital-based system. No evidence exists that a widespread shift to H@H programs will improve the overall US healthcare system. In addition, CMS has established no system to adequately collect data and monitor and enforce care quality and patient safety in the home at the level that currently exists for hospital-based settings. This is especially problematic because some emerging research finds home-based patients face higher medication errors, especially infusion errors, which lead to higher hospital readmissions or emergency room visits.

Given the ongoing national shortage of registered nurses, doctors, and other healthcare professionals, the temptation will be even greater for H@H programs to substitute lower-skilled paramedics, EMS workers, and other homecare workers for healthcare professionals on a more permanent basis. Yet, the existing scholarly research has demonstrated that higher levels of RN bedside care or higher nurse/patient ratios lead to significantly better patient outcomes — as measured by fewer patient problems (bed sores, infections, and falls) and lower hospital readmission and mortality rates. Research has also shown the importance of multidisciplinary team-based care, which is difficult or impossible to provide to patients in hundreds of dispersed residential locations in a metro area or region.

Related to the issue of the de-professionalization of health care is the emotional burden placed on family members — who without the ongoing availability of skilled staff may feel obliged to fill

in the gap while worrying about their capabilities to do so. H@H programs are likely to shift the often-hidden labor costs to patients' families, or patients at home alone with only remote access to help.

In addition, the effectiveness of H@H programs — their care quality and cost savings — depends importantly on the effectiveness of telemedicine and remote monitoring as substitutes for inperson care. Despite current enthusiasm for telehealth solutions, practitioner experience and academic studies document more than two decades of uneven and often failed implementation of electronic medical records systems — even with the help of massive government subsidies to for-profit corporations. We should not be overly confident of the optimistic claims of health IT advocates. While Americans have become more accepting of telehealth for minor check-ups and appointments, no serious research exists to demonstrate that telemedicine and automated monitoring can replace a person with the training and skills to treat patients requiring acute care. Nor does the government collect the kind of data needed to test this question.

The debate over Hospital at Home also needs to be considered in the broader framework of the US healthcare system and its current deficiencies and inequalities. Beyond care quality, patient safety, and the deprofessionalization of health care, is the question of who benefits from the cost savings? CMS has no standards in place to require H@H providers to share the cost savings with payers, patients, or their families. Past experience with providers sharing cost savings is not promising. For example, in the Medicare Advantage program offered by commercial insurers, several recent investigative reports have found that these plans have overcharged taxpayers millions of dollars by aggressively coding patients as sicker than they actually were (Schulte and Hacker 2022). The New York Times found that eight of the 10 largest MA insurers, controlling two-thirds of the market, had overcharged Medicare, according to federal audits (Abelson and Sanger-Katz 2022). And a Senate investigation found that MA plans engaged in widespread deceptive and predatory marketing practices targeted at seniors (U.S. Senate Committee on Finance 2022).

Similarly, investigative reports by the Wall Street Journal in 2022 (Mathews, McGinty, and Evans 2022) revealed that nonprofit hospitals were failing to provide adequate charity care and were favoring expansion into wealthy suburbs rather than poorer communities. Between January 2022, when the No Surprises Act took effect, and January 2023, major hospital systems filed

lawsuits challenging the act. Private equity firms have been found extracting millions from hospital systems, nursing homes, and other healthcare providers, and have settled millions of dollars in false claims lawsuits for overcharging Medicare and Medicaid.

Without safeguards in place, the incentives in the current H@H reimbursement system coupled with the lack of monitoring and enforcement capabilities create great concern that hospitals, home health agencies, and financial actors such as private equity and venture capital firms will pocket the cost savings of H@H. Patients, families, and taxpayers will bear the costs.

Given the troubling questions and concerns about the widespread implementation of H@H programs without clearly defined standards of care and mechanisms for data collection, monitoring, and auditing of systems, Congress and the CMS need to establish a research program to identify best practice programs and measure their outcomes through rigorous research protocols. The research must include an assessment of the skill requirements for quality patient care at home and in hospital settings. Based on this research, appropriate skills and training standards should be developed, and CMS grants provided for upgrading the skills of the US healthcare workforce.

This research can serve to establish minimum standards for H@H programs and be used as a basis for certifying or recertifying hospital participation. At the same time, CMS also should use this research to develop adequate data collection requirements and procedures for monitoring and auditing H@H programs.

Appendix

CMS Requirements for Acute Hospital Care at Home Waiver Approval

CMS certified hospitals must:

Provide the following services: Pharmacy, Infusion, Respiratory care including oxygen delivery, Diagnostics (labs, radiology), Transportation, Food services (including meal availability as needed by the patient), Durable Medical Equipment, Physical, Occupational, and Speech Therapy; Social Work and Care Coordination

Physician or advanced practice provider must evaluate each patient daily, which can be remote after the initial in-person History and Physical Exam performed in the hospital or ED.

Monitor with at least two sets of patient vitals daily

Provide at least two in-person daily visits by RN or MIH/CP. If both in-person visits performed by MIH/CP, additional daily remote RN visit to develop a nursing plan.

Provide immediate, on-demand remote audio connection with an AHCaH team member who can immediately connect the appropriate RN or MD.

Provide in-home appropriate emergency personnel response to a patient's home within 30 minutes, if needed.

Allow only patients in an ED or inpatient hospital to participate.

Develop or use patient selection criteria.

Agree to voluntarily provide volume, escalation rate, and unanticipated mortality to CMS.

Establish a local safety committee (like Mortality and Morbidity team) to review reported metrics.

Use an accepted patient leveling process to ensure patients require an acute level of care.

Notes: Abbreviations: APP = advanced practice provider; MIH/CP = Mobile Integrated Healthcare-Community Paramedicine; AHCaH = acute hospital care at home; CMS = U.S. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. Source: Clarke et al. 2021

References

- ACH Coalition. 2022. "Home Page." Advanced Care at Home Coalition. 2022. https://achcoalition.org/
- Abelson, Reed, and Margot Sanger-Katz. 2022. "The Cash Monster Was Insatiable': How Insurers Exploited Medicare for Billions." *The New York Times*, October 8, 2022, sec. The Upshot. https://www.nytimes.com/2022/10/08/upshot/medicare-advantage-fraud-allegations.html
- Adler, Loren, Kathleen Hannick, and Sobin Lee. 2020. "High Air Ambulance Charges Concentrated in Private Equity-Owned Carriers." Brookings Institute. *USC-Brookings Schaeffer on Health Policy* (blog). October 13, 2020. https://www.brookings.edu/blog/usc-brookings-schaeffer-on-health-policy/2020/10/13/high-air-ambulance-charges-concentrated-in-private-equity-owned-carriers/
- Agwunobi, Andrew. 2022. "Home-Based Care: An Old Approach That's Transforming Healthcare." *STAT News*, December 14, 2022. https://www.statnews.com/sponsor/2022/12/14/home-based-care-an-old-approach-thats-transforming-healthcare/
- AHA (American Hospital Association). 2021. "Mount Sinai Health System New York, N.Y.: Hospitalization at Home Improves Quality and Outcomes for Patients." *The Value Initiative* (blog). January 2021.
- Appelbaum, Eileen, and Rosemary Batt. 2020. "Private Equity Buyouts in Healthcare: Who Wins, Who Loses?" Institute for New Economic Thinking and Center for Economic and Policy Research.

 Working Paper 118. March 25, 2020. https://www.ineteconomics.org/perspectives/blog/private-equity-buyouts-in-healthcare-who-wins-who-loses
- Baker, Matthew C., Yingjie Weng, Robert Fairchild, Neera Ahuja, and Nidhi Rohatgi. 2021. "Comparison of Adverse Events Among Home-vs Facility-Administered Biologic Infusions, 2007-2017." *JAMA Network Open* 4 (6): e2110268-e2110268.

 https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2021.10268
- Biniek, Jeannie Fuglesten, Juliette Cubanski, and Tricia Neuman. 2021. "Higher and Faster Growing Spending Per Medicare Advantage Enrollee Adds to Medicare's Solvency and Affordability Challenges." KFF. August 17. https://www.kff.org/medicare/issue-brief/higher-and-faster-growing-spending-per-medicare-advantage-enrollee-adds-to-medicares-solvency-and-affordability-challenges/
- Bryant, Meg. 2018. "Better Outcomes, Satisfaction with Hospital at Home Care Programs: JAMA Study." Healthcare Dive, June 28, 2018. https://www.healthcaredive.com/news/better-outcomes-satisfaction-with-Hospital at Home-care-programs-jama-stu/526458/
- Caplan, Gideon A, Nur S Sulaiman, Dee A Mangin, Nicoletta Aimonino Ricauda, Andrew D Wilson, and Louise Barclay. 2012. "A Meta-Analysis of 'Hospital in the Home." *Medical Journal of Australia* 197 (9): 512–19. https://doi.org/10.5694/mja12.10480
- Clarke, Douglas V., Jillian Newsam, Douglas P. Olson, Danielle Adams, Wolfe J. Ashby, and Lee A. Fleisher. 2021. "Acute Hospital Care at Home: The CMS Waiver Experience." *New England Journal of*

- *Medicine Catalyst: Innovations in Care Delivery*, December 12, 2021. https://catalyst.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/CAT.21.0338
- Cox, Jill, Charlotte Thomas-Hawkins, Edmund Pajarillo, Susan DeGennaro, Edna Cadmus, and Miguel Martinez. 2015. "Factors Associated with Falls in Hospitalized Adult Patients." *Applied Nursing Research* 28 (2): 78–82. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apnr.2014.12.003
- Donlan, Andrew. 2022a. "How EMS Workers Can Supplement the Home-Based Care Workforce." Home Health Care News. June 1, 2022. https://homehealthcarenews.com/2022/05/how-the-ems-workers-can-supplement-the-home-based-care-workforce/
- ——. 2022b. "Given Regulatory Uncertainty, Hospital at Home Models Are Losing Momentum." Home Health Care News. September 13, 2022. https://homehealthcarenews.com/2022/09/given-regulatory-uncertainty-Hospital at Home-models-are-losing-momentum/
- Dzikowicz, Dillon J., Linda A. Schmitt, Karen Gastle, Amanda Skermont, and Mary G. Carey. 2020. "Comparing an All-RN Unit to a Mixed-Skill Unit at a Hospital." *The Journal of Nursing Administration* 50 (12): e14–22. https://doi.org/10.1097/NNA.00000000000000954
- Famakinwa, Joyce. 2022a. "High-Acuity Care Opportunities, Workforce Shortages Guide Amedisys' M&A,
 JV Strategies." Home Health Care News. April 18, 2022.
 https://homehealthcarenews.com/2022/04/high-acuity-care-opportunities-workforce-shortages-guide-amedisys-ma-jv-strategies/
- ——. 2022b. "Cardinal Health Launches Hospital at Home Supply Chain Pilot With Medically Home." Home Health Care News. November 18, 2022.
 https://homehealthcarenews.com/2022/11/cardinal-health-launches-Hospital at Home-supply-chain-pilot-with-medically-home/
- ———. 2022c. "How Large Health Systems Are Integrating Home-Based Senior Care." Home Health Care News. December 12, 2022. https://homehealthcarenews.com/2022/12/how-larger-health-systems-are-integrating-home-based-senior-care/
- ——. 2023. "Medically Home's Next Frontier: Moving The Emergency Department Into The Home." Home Health Care News. January 10, 2023. https://homehealthcarenews.com/2023/01/medically-homes-next-frontier-moving-the-emergency-department-into-the-home/
- Federman, Alex D., Tacara Soones, Linda V. DeCherrie, Bruce Leff, and Albert L. Siu. 2018. "Association of a Bundled Hospital at Home and 30-Day Postacute Transitional Care Program With Clinical Outcomes and Patient Experiences." *JAMA Internal Medicine* 178 (8): 1033–40. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamainternmed.2018.2562
- Filbin, Patrick. 2022a. "Once A Response To Covid-19, Hospital at Home Startup Inbound Health Going National." *Home Healthcare News.* October 18, 2022.

 https://homehealthcarenews.com/2022/10/once-a-response-to-covid-19-Hospital at Home-startup-inbound-health-going-national/

- ———. 2022b. "MedArrive, Superior HealthPlan Team Up To Offer Home-Based Care To Complex Populations." *Home Health Care News*. December 15, 2022.
 https://homehealthcarenews.com/2022/12/medarrive-superior-healthplan-team-up-to-offer-home-based-care-to-complex-populations/
- Freed, Meredith, Jeannie Fuglesten Biniek, Anthony Damico, and Tricia Neuman. 2022. "Medicare Advantage in 2022: Premiums, Out-of-Pocket Limits, Cost Sharing, Supplemental Benefits, Prior Authorization, and Star Ratings." KFF. August 25, 2022. https://www.kff.org/medicare/issue-brief/medicare-advantage-in-2022-premiums-out-of-pocket-limits-cost-sharing-supplemental-benefits-prior-authorization-and-star-ratings/
- Gamble, Molly. 2022. "Hospital Executives Have Questions about Hospital at Home." *Becker's Hospital Review* (blog). January 21, 2022. https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/strategy/the-Hospital at Home-waiting-game.html
- Goossens, Lucas M.A., Pepijn Vemer, and Maureen P.M.H. Rutten-van Mölken. 2020. "The Risk of Overestimating Cost Savings from Hospital at Home Schemes: A Literature Review." *International Journal of Nursing Studies* 109 (September): 103652. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2020.103652
- Griffiths, Peter, Jane Ball, Karen Bloor, Dankmar Böhning, Jim Briggs, Chiara Dall'Ora, Anya De Iongh, et al. 2018. "Nurse Staffing Levels, Missed Vital Signs and Mortality in Hospitals: Retrospective Longitudinal Observational Study," November. https://doi.org/10.3310/hsdr06380
- Jacobs, M. Orry, and Bill Eggbeer. 2021. "Have Hospital at Home Programs Finally Come of Age?" HFMA (Healthcare Financial Management Association). January 22, 2021.

 https://www.hfma.org/topics/financial-sustainability/article/have-Hospital at Home-programs-finally-come-of-age-.html
- Jercich, Kat. 2021. "Kaiser, Mayo, Medically Home Found Coalition to Promote Advanced Hospital at Home Services." Healthcare IT News. October 14, 2021.

 https://www.healthcareitnews.com/news/kaiser-mayo-medically-home-found-coalition-promote-advanced-hospital-home-services
- Kacik, Alex. 2022. "Providers Push for Payment Parity for Hospital at Home Programs." *Modern Healthcare*, February 17, 2022. https://www.modernhealthcare.com/operations/hospital-home-programs-hinge-reimbursement
- Kacik, Alex, and Mari Devereaux. 2022. "Health Systems Bet on Hospital at Home." *Modern Healthcare*, November 22, 2022. https://www.modernhealthcare.com/technology/hospital-home-expansion-ignites-quality-concerns
- Klein, Sarah, Martha Hostetter, and Douglas McCarthy. 2016. "The Hospital at Home Model: Bringing Hospital-Level Care to the Patient." The Commonwealth Fund. August 22, 2016. https://doi.org/10.26099/hwwy-dv63
- Landi, Heather. 2021a. "Amazon Care, Intermountain Form Coalition to Push for CMS Home Care Reimbursement Changes." *Fierce Healthcare*, March 4, 2021.

- https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/hospitals/amazon-care-intermountain-form-coalition-to-push-for-cms-home-care-reimbursement-changes
- ——. 2021b. "Amedisys Snaps up Hospital at Home Provider Contessa Health in \$250M Deal." *Fierce Healthcare*. June 30, 2021. https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/hospitals/amedisys-snaps-up-Hospital at Home-provider-contessa-health-250m-deal
- Leff, Bruce, and John R Burton. 1996. "Acute Medical Care in the Home." *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society* 44 (5): 603–5. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1532-5415.1996.tb01452.x
- Levine, David M., Kei Ouchi, Bonnie Blanchfield, Agustina Saenz, Kimberly Burke, Mary Paz, Keren Diamond, Charles T. Pu, and Jeffrey L. Schnipper. 2020. "Hospital-Level Care at Home for Acutely Ill Adults." *Annals of Internal Medicine* 172 (2): 77–85. https://doi.org/10.7326/M19-0600
- Levine, David M., Mary Paz, Kimberly Burke, and Jeffrey L. Schnipper. 2022. "Predictors and Reasons Why Patients Decline to Participate in Home Hospital: A Mixed Methods Analysis of a Randomized Controlled Trial." *Journal of General Internal Medicine* 37 (2): 327–31. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11606-021-06833-2
- Liss, Samantha. 2022. "Judge Questions Surprise Billing Ban Implementation during Court Hearing." Healthcare Dive. December 21, 2022. https://www.healthcaredive.com/news/judge-questions-surprise-billing-ban-implementation/639206/
- Mathews, Anna Wilde, Tom McGinty, and Melanie Evans. 2022. "Big Hospitals Provide Skimpy Charity Care—Despite Billions in Tax Breaks." *Wall Street Journal*, sec. Business. July 25, 2022. https://www.wsj.com/articles/nonprofit-hospitals-vs-for-profit-charity-care-spending-11657936777
- Mann, Elizabeth, Orlando Zepeda, Tacara Soones, Alex Federman, Bruce Leff, Albert Siu, and Kenneth Boockvar. 2018. "Adverse Drug Events and Medication Problems in 'Hospital at Home' Patients." Home Health Care Services Quarterly 37 (3): 177–86. https://doi.org/10.1080/01621424.2018.1454372
- Medically Home. 2020. "Tufts Medical Center Joins Atrius Health and South Shore Hospital as Latest Medically Home Group Partner." News Release, April 21. https://www.medicallyhome.com/tufts-medical-center-partners-with-medically-home/
- Medically Home. 2021a. "Mayo Clinic, Kaiser Permanente Invest in Medically Home." Press Release, May 13. https://www.medicallyhome.com/mayo-clinic-kaiser-permanente-invest-in-medically-home/
- Medically Home. 2021b. "Introducing the Advanced Care at Home Coalition." Company News, October 19. https://www.medicallyhome.com/introducing-the-advanced-care-at-home-coalition/
- Medically Home. 2022a. https://medicallyhome.com/landing/
- Medically Home. 2022b. "New \$110 Million Round of Funding." Press Release, January 10. https://www.medicallyhome.com/new-110-million-round-of-funding/

- Medically Home. 2022c. "Cleveland Clinic Collaborates with Medically Home." Press Release, May 9. https://www.medicallyhome.com/cleveland-clinic-collaborates-with-medically-home/
- Moving Health Home. Home Page. 2022. https://movinghealthhome.org/about-us/
- Muoio, Dave. 2022. "JPM 2022: Key Industry Partners Funnel Medically Home Another \$110M to Deliver Acute Care at Home." Fierce Healthcare, January 10, 2022.

 https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/tech/medically-home-baxter-international-global-medical-response-cardinal-health-kaiser-permanente
- Needleman, Jack. 2017. "Nursing Skill Mix and Patient Outcomes." *BMJ Quality & Safety* 26 (7): 525–28. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjqs-2016-006197
- NNU (National Nurses United). 2022. "Medicare's Hospital at Home Program Is Dangerous For Patients."

 https://www.nationalnursesunited.org/sites/default/files/nnu/documents/0922_Medicare_HospitalAtHome_Report.pdf
- Oladapo-Shittu, Opeyemi, Susan M. Hannum, Alejandra B. Salinas, Kimberly Weems, Jill Marsteller, Ayse P. Gurses, Sara E. Cosgrove, and Sara C. Keller. 2023. "The Need to Expand the Infection Prevention Workforce in Home Infusion Therapy." *American Journal of Infection Control*, January. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajic.2022.11.008
- Parker, Jim. 2022. "AccentCare CMO Loengard: Palliative Care a 'Huge Opportunity." Hospice News. July 15, 2022. https://hospicenews.com/2022/07/15/accentcare-cmo-loengard-palliative-care-a-huge-opportunity/
- Pelizzari, Pamela, Bruce Pyenson, Matt Emery, and Anna Loengard. 2022a. "Hospital at Home: Should Payment Models Focus on the Hospital or the Home?" Milliman. https://www.milliman.com/-/media/milliman/pdfs/2022-articles/5-24-22-Hospital at Home-milliman-white-paper.ashx
- ———. 2022b. "Hospital at Home Is Not Just For Hospitals." *Health Affairs Forefront*, May. https://doi.org/10.1377/forefront.20220520.712735
- Perna, Gabriel. 2022. "Is Hospital at Home Running out of Time?" *Digital Health Business & Technology*, August 16, 2022. https://digitalhealth.modernhealthcare.com/policy/hospital-home-running-out-time
- PitchBook DispatchHealth Profile. 2022. As of December 15, 2022. Downloaded January 4, 2023. https://my.pitchbook.com/?c=122000-05
- PitchBook MedArriv Profile. 2022. As of December 13, 2022. Downloaded December 15, 2022. https://my.pitchbook.com/profile/442443-88/company/profile
- PitchBook Medically Home Profile. 2022. "PitchBook_Medically Home_2022_05_30_14_6_13." As of May 25, 2022. Downloaded May 30, 2022. https://my.pitchbook.com/profile/182659-51/company/profile
- Pifer, Rebecca. 2022. "What's holding up Hospital at Home?" *Healthcare Dive*. March 17, 2022. https://www.healthcaredive.com/news/Hospital at Home-himss-cms-doctors/620539/

- Reese, Eric C. 2021. "Hospital at Home Care Promises to Reshape Healthcare Delivery in the United States."

 HFMA (Healthcare Financial Management Association). October 30, 2021.

 https://www.hfma.org/topics/hfm/2021/november/Hospital at Home-care-promises-to-reshape-healthcare-delivery-in.html
- Schulte, Fred and Holly K. Hacker. 2022. "Audits Hidden Until Now Reveal Millions in Medicare Advantage Overcharges." *Kaiser Health News.* November 21., 2022 https://khn.org/news/article/audits-hidden-until-now-reveal-millions-in-medicare-advantage-overcharges/
- Shang, Jingjing, Jack Needleman, Jianfang Liu, Elaine Larson, and Patricia W. Stone. 2019. "Nurse Staffing and Healthcare-Associated Infection, Unit-Level Analysis." *The Journal of Nursing Administration* 49 (5): 260–65. https://doi.org/10.1097/NNA.0000000000000748
- Shekelle, Paul G. 2013. "Nurse-Patient Ratios as a Patient Safety Strategy: A Systematic Review." *Annals of Internal Medicine* 158 (5 Pt 2): 404–9. https://doi.org/10.7326/0003-4819-158-5-201303051-00007
- Simon, David A., I. Glenn Cohen, Celynne Balatbat, and Anaeze C. Offodile. 2022. "The Hospital at Home Presents Novel Liabilities for Physicians, Hospitals, Caregivers, and Patients." *Nature Medicine* 28 (3): 438–41. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-022-01697-3
- Taylor, Stephanie Parks, and Lauren Golding. 2021. "Economic Considerations for Hospital at Home Programs: Beyond the Pandemic." *Journal of General Internal Medicine* 36 (12): 3861–64. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11606-021-06994-0
- U.S. Senate Committee on Finance. 2022. *Deceptive Marketing Practices Flourish in Medicare Advantage.*A Report by the Majority Staff of the U.S. Senate Committee on Finance. November 3, 2022.

 https://www.finance.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Deceptive%20Marketing%20Practices%20Flourish%20in%20Medicare%20Advantage.pdf